

FOKUS | 4/2023

Hungary's Eastern Opening Policy as a Long-Term Political-Economic Strategy

Over the past decade, Hungary found itself increasingly isolated within the European Union due to the populist radical right Fidesz government's Eurosceptic rhetoric, controversial policies, and violation of fundamental EU values. Prime Minister Viktor Orbán's announcement in 2014 that he seeks to remodel Hungary into an illiberal state, based on the model of countries like Russia and China¹ further deepened concerns over Hungary's democratic erosion and the ideological incompatibility of the Orbán government's plans with the EU's system which is based on liberal values and human rights.

Against this background, Hungarian foreign policy has, over the past decade, been marked by the open pursuit of closer relationships with Eastern states, in particular China, Russia, Turkey but also Central Asian countries, most notably Azerbaijan. These foreign relations now fall under the government's "Eastern Opening Policy".

While the Russian invasion of Ukraine in February 2022 further united governments across the EU in helping Kyiv defend itself, the Orbán government, which seeks to preserve its beneficial political-economic relationship with Moscow, stood out from this unified Western response. Criticised by its Western partners and supposed allies, Hungary is increasingly isolated in the EU. These circumstances further reinforce the importance of Hungary's Eastern Opening Policy as a crucial economic cornerstone of Fidesz's foreign policy and underpin the Orbán regime's ideological reorientation away from Western liberal values.

Reorientation to the Eastern World

Hungary's ideological and economic reorientation to Eastern states and its parallel democratic decline have been subject to intense debate across the EU institutions. However, contrary to this/it being due to sheer ideological reasons, the Hungarian

government's plan to transform the country into an "illiberal democracy" to the likes of Russia, China and Turkey was in line with its broader foreign policy objective, introduced in 2011 as the "Eastern Opening Policy", known in Hungarian as "Keleti Nyítás". Orbán justified the introduction of this new foreign policy strategy by pointing towards broader geoeconomic trends and the global reorientation to the East, stating: "We are sailing under a Western flag, though an Eastern wind is blowing in the world economy"2 during his visit to Beijing in 2009³, before his election in 2010. It is Hungary's main economic strategy⁴, intending to reduce Hungary's economic dependence on trade with Western partners⁵, above all the EU after the financial crisis of 2008⁶. According to prime minister Orbán, Hungary should become a "middle power" and refrain from the political and economic decoupling pursued by the West. Instead, the small central European country should "forge as many links as possible with other countries and market participants in the areas of trade, infrastructure and investment, including public diplomatic relations"7.

Although the Eastern Opening policy is largely associated with Fidesz's foreign policy since the party's takeover in 2010, it still contains some thinking from the former socialist government as regards the emphasis on increasing the country's global presence and economic ties to emerging economies⁸.

Before adopting the specifically easternoriented foreign policy, Fidesz's foreign minister followed a strategy largely known as "Global Opening", which emphasised five key regions, namely the post-Soviet space, Asia, the Sahel and Sub-Saharan African regions, North Africa, and Latin America⁹. The new strategy was led by the government's belief in a declining West and the resulting need to reorientate towards the East, as already noted by Prime Minister Orbán in his 2010 remarks. The official term "Eastern Opening" for this new foreign policy approach was thus only introduced in 2011¹⁰.

Since the announcement of the Eastern Opening Policy, the government openly courted investments from powerful states, in the East above all Russia and China, resulting in plans for several projects. Over the past years, Hungary has also repeatedly demonstrated its diplomatic commitment to this foreign policy strategy. In August 2021 the government announced that it will continue to follow the politics of opening to the East¹¹.

A Trojan Horse? Hungary's relations with the East

Orbán's attempts to build commercial ties and build relationships with eastern states have been eyed critically by Hungary's European partners. As the relations with, above all, China and Russia strengthened the country has often been accused of being a Trojan Horse in the European Union¹². Several controversial, foreign-funded projects and their potential implications on Hungary's role as an EU member are among the main causes for the suspicions about the country's deepening ties to Moscow and Beijing. Moreover, Hungary's intensifying relationships with Russia, China and the Turkic states under the Eastern Opening Policy also demonstrate the transactional nature of these relations and the foreign policy approach.

Russia

Regarding Hungary's relationship with Russia, one of the most controversial projects between the two countries is the expansion of the Soviet Paks I nuclear power plant, a project that came to be known as Paks II. The agreement for the construction of two new power units was signed by the Russian and Hungarian governments in 2014¹³. The project, which was awarded to Russia



FOKUS | 4/2023

without open competition with other actors, will largely be financed with a Russian state loan of around €10 billion that will indebt Budapest to Moscow almost until the middle of the 21st century¹⁴. Due to the lack of open competition and the huge debt that is likely to increase Hungary's dependencies on Russia, the project is eyed with suspicion. Moreover, some experts previously called for a reconsideration of the site where the new project is planned to be constructed, as reports state that it is not suitable for construction¹⁵. According to an Austrian geologist, there are considerable differences between the geological site report and the resulting site safety report. Furthermore, the tectonic fault line running under the site should be considered active and thus capable of causing an earthquake that could have devastating consequences¹⁶. Neighbouring Austria is particularly opposed to the project, due to the specific risks associated with the project and even launched a lawsuit against the European Commission which approved Hungary's plan for the nuclear power plant in 2017. The Court, however, dismissed the case¹⁷.

Despite the Russian invasion of Ukraine in February 2022 resulting in EU plans to reduce energy dependencies on Russia¹⁸, the Hungarian government announced that it will stand by its Russian-backed Paks II project. In fact, the Hungarian government indicated in January of 2023 that it would block any EU sanctions on Russian nuclear energy¹⁹. In April 2023, Hungarian foreign minister Szijjártó and Rosatom's CEO agreed on amendments to the project's construction and financing agreement²⁰, which were needed as "life and the technological situation have changed so much"21. Szijjártó furthermore argued that there would be no energy security and no European green transition possible without nuclear energy, explaining the push for Paks II²². Hungary is thus set to carry out the Russian-financed project, despite the geopolitical circumstances and the international opposition to the project. Overall, it demonstrates that the Russian invasion of Ukraine has not decreased Hungary's readiness to conclude business deals and increase its overall dependency on Russia.

Besides the evident cooperation and realisation of Russian-financed projects within the Eastern Opening Policy, Budapest has also signalled in other ways that it seeks to keep its door for Russian money open and the relationship intact. One prominent example is the moving of the former Soviet and now Russian-backed International Investment Bank, sometimes even referred to as "Russian Spy Bank"23, to Budapest in 2019²⁴. The bank's presence is considered highly controversial as its employees are granted diplomatic immunity, stoking concerns over potential Russian espionage and intelligence operations²⁵. Moreover, the IIB's high number of staff members despite its comparatively small size further raised suspicions that doors would not only be open to bankers but also spies²⁶.

While virtually every eastern EU member that was part of the IIB announced they would leave following the Russian invasion of Ukraine²⁷, Hungary neither quit nor expelled it from Hungary in the first year after Russia's invasion. It was only in April 2023, when the United States sanctioned the IIB stating the bank's potential to conduct influence-seeking and spying operations in Europe²⁸, that Hungary announced its withdrawal from the bank. The Hungarian government nonetheless alleged that it was pushed to do so, thereby implying that it was an involuntary move²⁹.

China

China is another important country for Hungary's Eastern Opening Policy. Since the announcement of Hungary's new foreign policy approach, it has actively courted investments from China, next to its participation in the 17+1, today the 16+1 format, which was also founded in Budapest.

Today, there are several flagship cooperation projects between the two countries, such as the Budapest-Belgrade railway under the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI), the building of the Fudan University Campus in Budapest as well as the planned construction of the Contemporary Amperex Technology (CATL) battery factory near the eastern Hungarian city of Debrecen.

Arguably one of the most important BRI flagship projects in Europe is the planned high-speed railway from Budapest to Belgrade, which would shorten the duration of the trip from eight hours to less than half of it. However, the plan has been criticised due to its lack of transparency³⁰ and alleged limited value to Hungary itself. Given the railway's main purpose to transport cargo, it would help bring Chinese goods from the Port of Piraeus in Greece to Central Europe and thus largely benefit China.

As usual with BRI projects, the majority will be financed through a Chinese loan thus carrying the risk of being a "debt trap" and increasing dependencies on Beijing³¹. Moreover, studies suggest that this "corrosive capital" from China increases corruption and clientelism in Hungary, thereby further enriching Hungarian oligarchs. As such, the project is of limited value to the Hungarian people but beneficial to the Hungarian political and business elite.

The most recent announcement in August 2022 that the Chinese Battery production company CATL will open a plant near the Hungarian eastern city of Debrecen is again representative of the Fidesz government's readiness to court investments from the East. Moreover, it points to the success of the government's decade-long build-up of diplomatic and economic ties to Eastern powers. According to Chinese state media, Hungary is the ideal place for the new battery plant as the country offers "predictability in terms of policy and business environment"33, indicating that China trusts Hungary not to suddenly change its mind due to political-ideological reasons. In a previous visit, Wang Yi, one of the highestranking Chinese diplomats, praised the country for its China-friendly policy³⁴, which could be interpreted as an indication that a pro-Chinese approach gets rewarded.

Economic investments aside, a striking example of a cultural-ideological exchange with China under the Eastern Opening policy is the plan to build a Fudan University campus, a prestigious, elite private institution, in Budapest. It should open in 2024 and would be the first Chinese University campus in the European Union³⁵. The Hungarian



FOKUS | 4/2023

opposition and parts of the public, who only learned about the plans in the autumn of 2020, oppose the project, particularly because the campus is supposed to be built where a student quarter hosting dormitories for low-income students was planned³⁶.

Besides, the project is concerning due to Fudan University's well-known alignment with the Chinese Communist Party (CCP). In 2019, references to "freedom of thought" were removed from the University's charter. Instead, it now features pledges to follow the Communist Party's leadership³⁷. According to investigations by Direkt36.hu, a Hungarian investigative centre, "Shanghai's Fudan University is also a prominent tool for [this] cultural expansion"38 next to the widespread Confucius Institutes that are promoting Chinese culture outside of China, many of which have already been shut down across Europe - such as the one in Brussels - due to potential influenceseeking activities, and even banned entirely from Sweden³⁹. As reported by Direkt36, Fudan University collaborates with Chinese intelligence services⁴⁰ and even hosts its own spy school. As such, it could represent a national security threat to Hungary and the EU. Moreover, around a quarter of the University's professors and students are members of the Chinese Communist Party, hence leaving no doubts about the political alignment of the University⁴¹.

Overall, Hungary's relationship with China is beneficial to the Hungarian governing elite. While investments from abroad on the one hand help close the financing gap prevalent in the CEE region, they also come with fewer strings attached than EU money, and the lack of transparency allows for the continuation of clientelist corruption in Hungary⁴². Perhaps most importantly, considering the Orbán government's opportunistic foreign policy approach, Hungary's relationship with China equipped Budapest with political leverage to blackmail the EU, as it did in 2018 when it warned the EU that it would turn to China if Hungary does not receive more funding for infrastructure.43 Moreover, it led to Hungary undermining the EU's unity on China in several instances. A prime example of this is Hungary blocking an EU statement on the

South China Sea Ruling of 2016, its silence on the arrest of Canadian-Hungarian citizen Michael Kovrig by China, as well as its expressed criticism of EU sanctions against Chinese officials related to their complicity in crimes against the Uighur population, even though Budapest previously agreed to these sanctions44. Similarly, Hungary vetoed a common EU statement criticising China's Hong Kong security law in 2019, which further demonstrates Hungary's readiness to act as a protector of China and shield it from EU criticism. This behaviour, in return, harms the EU's image and credibility as a united actor and illustrates how Hungary's relations with China under the "Eastern Opening" affect the EU.

Turkey and the Turkic States

With Hungary's economic and ideological reorientation to the East, the country also increased diplomatic relations with Turkey and the Turkic states in Central Asia – among them Azerbaijan, Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, and Uzbekistan – an effort that is underpinned by more frequent visits, exchanges, and political cooperation between the Hungarian and their respective governments.

In particular, Turkey is an increasingly important ally and partner for Orbán's Hungary. Over the past years, the two countries held various meetings and visits, a prominent one being Erdogan's 2018 state visit to Hungary during which Orbán praised his regime's stability and called on Europe to increase strategic cooperation with Turkey⁴⁵.

Turkey and Hungary, both NATO members, have also demonstrated increased coordination in the international arena and within multi-governmental formats. A recent, striking of this was the delaying of the ratification of Finland and Sweden's accession to NATO membership. While every other NATO member quickly ratified their accession, Hungary and Turkey prolonged the process for months. Once Turkey announced its ratification of Finland's NATO accession, Hungary quickly followed suit⁴⁶. As Ankara delayed the ratification of Sweden's application, claiming the country welcomes

militants from the Kurdistan Worker's Party (PKK), a designated terrorist group in Turkey and Europe, Hungary did so, too⁴⁷. The most astonishing about the Hungarian delay of Sweden's NATO accession is that there seems to be no precise cause for it. Over the months, the Fidesz government named numerous, dubious reasons for their delay of the process, one of them even being that they would "pay special attention to Turkey's reservations", thereby admitting to their coordination with Turkey48 - even though these reservations have nothing to do with Hungarian national interests. Now that Erdogan announced Turkey will ratify Sweden's NATO accession in October⁴⁹, it is likely that Hungary will soon follow suit: Only a day after Turkey's announcement, the Hungarian foreign minister reiterated the country's support for Sweden's accession50, thus demonstrating their readiness to change course and follow Turkey.

Although the deepening ties to Turkey and the Turkic are largely due to Hungary's objective for energy diversification given Hungary's strong dependence on Russian energy and its vulnerabilities due to Russia's invasion of Ukraine, their rapprochement started years before. Already in 2018, Hungary invited several Central Asian foreign ministers to discuss common challenges as well as opportunities for economic cooperation. Hungary also received observer status in the Organization of Turkic States in 2018, formerly known as the "Cooperation Council of Turkic Speaking States - Turkic Council"51. The Organization was established "on the four main pillars of common history, common language, common identity, and common culture.", however, it "does not limit itself to the confines of these commonalities. Rather, it aims to broaden the existing bilateral cooperation areas such as economy, science, education, transportation, customs, tourism, and other various fields among the Member States into multilateral cooperation for the benefit of the region."52

Most recently, in October 2022, Orbán travelled to the summit of the Organization of Turkic States, underpinning that he is interested in continuing to seek closer cooperation with Turkic and Central Asian coun-



FOKUS | 4/2023

tries. According to the summit's slogan, its objective was "to strengthen "common development and prosperity" and open "a new era of Turkic civilization". Orbán, in his remarks, emphasised that Budapest fully supports the Organization's work and aims to help them realise the "Turkic vision".

It is important to note that the Orbán government's newfound interest in closer relations with and support for the Turkic states lies in the - formerly far-right narrative that the origins of Hungarians lie with the Turkic-speaking people of Central Asia. However, this counterfactual tale runs contrary to the established scientific consensus on the Finno-Ugric origin of the Hungarian people. The government's propagation of the alternative history of the Hungarian people's origins in Central Asia serves as a useful justification for the government's reorientation to the East and is by now even embedded in the national school curriculum⁵³.

Overall, Hungary's cooperation with Turkey and the Turkic states complements its Eastern Opening and further demonstrates the transactional and opportunistic nature of the policy.

Challenges and Opportunities for the Eastern Opening Policy

Overall, Hungary's Eastern Opening Policy serves as a reminder that the country's government sees the West as in decline and Russia, China, and Turkey, as well as the Turkic states as crucial partners when it comes to the future. This geopolitical thinking is consistently demonstrated by the Hungarian government's behaviour, most recently in February 2023: As numerous leaders and decision-makers met for the 2023 Munich Security Conference to discuss the challenges of our time and particularly Russia's invasion of Ukraine, the Hungarian government officials have been absent. Instead, they received leaders and politicians from Kyrgyzstan, Azerbaijan, and China in Hungary, thereby exemplifying the significance of these countries and the East in general in the government's overall geopolitical strategy. Moreover, in autumn 2023, Orbán is reportedly travelling to

China⁵⁴, thus illustrating the importance of continuing Hungary's Eastern Opening.

In addition, certain actions by the Fidesz government, such as watering down sanctions, working to remove certain individuals from sanctions lists as well as blocking joint statements and condemning specific EU actions are means to signal Hungary's continuous support towards these undemocratic states despite being a NATO & EU member. It serves as a signal that Hungary is still their partner despite its membership in the EU and NATO. Orbán's reorientation towards these illiberal regimes, furthermore, underpins his 2014 announced plan to remodel Hungary into such a state. Hence, Hungary's new focus in its foreign policy goes hand in hand with its ideological remodelling and is supported by it.

As several examples of cooperation and collaboration within the Eastern Opening Policy demonstrate, the policy presents several challenges to Hungary itself and the EU. For Hungary, the close cooperation required a diplomatic balancing act between its Western partners and the East. A powerful example of this was the country's present approach to Russia ever since the invasion of Ukraine. While other EU member states vowed to decrease dependencies on Russia, condemned the states' actions, and have been supporting the EU's sanctions on Russia, Hungary doubled down on its fierce criticism of the economic measures on Russia, threatened to block new sanction packages and managed to water them down. While the purpose of these actions could be to signal to Russia that Hungary stands by its relationship, it also strained relations with other EU members, above all its former ally, Poland, demonstrating that Hungary is not a reliable partner⁵⁵. Lastly, Hungary's reorientation towards the East and the country's readiness to betray allies further undermined the already challenged unity of the EU, specifically when it comes to condemning certain actions by authoritarian actors, most notably China and Russia.

The overall success of the Eastern Opening is difficult to assess. Analysing the policy's success in purely economic terms shows that the policy itself cannot be deemed

successful. As an analysis by the Hungarian news outlet Telex proves, despite serious efforts undertaken by the Hungarian government to cosy up to the Eastern partners, the data fails to show any economic gains of this policy⁵⁶. On the contrary, the Hungarian economy's heavy reliance on Western exports even grew⁵⁷. Aside from the lack of economic gains, it remains questionable whether the direct investments from the East and the political dependence that ensues from it would ever be a viable alternative to the EU funding Hungary receives as a top net⁵⁸.

Nonetheless, the investments received from sources outside of the EU prop up Orbán's regime and help diversify foreign investment in Hungary, which might prove to be critically important as it is still uncertain whether and when the EU funding. that was blocked under the Rule of Law Mechanism, will be transferred to Hungary. The investments from and the relationships with illiberal states also provide Orbán with leverage in the EU and the potential means to blackmail allies. Thus, the Eastern Opening Policy not only provides Orbán with the opportunity to receive investments from sources other than EU funding but also gives him leverage vis-á-vis the EU. Moreover, as critics have noted, the Orbán government's turn to the East is also due to the fact that the country's authoritarian drift and corruption are criticised in the West⁵⁹ but irrelevant in its relations with countries within the Eastern Opening Policy. Thus, Hungary will continue seeking economic and diplomatic ties with these states as they provide not only financial investments but also further legitimise the government's illiberal turn.

Overall, as Orbán seeks to transform Hungary into a "middle power" in Central Europe with ties to the West and the East, the Eastern Opening serves as a crucial means to this end⁶⁰. Nonetheless, this opportunistic balancing act between the East and the West, brought about by its Eastern Opening Policy, will only continue to strain Hungary's relationship with its Western partners and further undermine EU unity.



FOKUS | 4/2023

About the Author

Gabriela Greilinger regularly writes about European politics, democracy and populism, with a regional focus on Central and Eastern Europe, particularly Austria and Hungary. Her articles have previously been published by, amongst others, the New Eastern Europe Magazine, The Diplomat, and Social Europe. As of August 2023, she is pursuing her PhD at the University of Georgia, United States, where she focuses on European politics, democracy, political behaviour, polarization and populism.

Endnotes

- 1) Mahony, H. (2014). "Orbán wants to build 'illiberal state'". EUObserver. https://euobserver.com/eu-political/125128 2) https://theorangefiles.hu/eastern-opening/, original source: https://index.hu/belfold/2010/11/05/orban_keleti_szel_fuj/ 3) Panyi, Sz. (2021). "How Orbán's Eastern Opening brought Chinese spy games to Budapest". Direkt36. https://www.direkt36. hu/en/kemjatszmakat-hozott-budapestre-orban-kinai-nyitasa/ 4) Obucina, V. (2020). "Economic traits of the Hungarian eastern opening policy". Obserwator Finansowy. https://www.obserwatorfinansowy.pl/in-english/macroeconomics/economic-traits-of-the-hungarian-eastern-opening-policy-2/
- 5) Lambert, S. (2018). "Eastern Opening". The Orange Files. https://theorangefiles.hu/eastern-opening/
- 6) Panyi, Sz. (2021). "How Orbán's Eastern Opening brought Chinese spy games to Budapest". Direkt36. https://www.direkt36. hu/en/kemjatszmakat-hozott-budapestre-orban-kinai-nyitasa/) Koenen, K. (2023). "Hungary on its own path". Geopolitical Intelligence Services AG. https://www.gisreportsonline.com/r/hungary-foreign-policy/.
- 8) Zsuzsanna Végh. "Hungary's "Eastern Opening" policy toward Russia: ties that bind?".
- International Issues & Slovak Foreign Policy Affairs 01-02:47-65. 9) Ibid.
- 10) Ibid.
- 11) Maygar Kormány (2021). "Magyarország Folytatja A Keleti Nyítás Politikáját". Pénzügyminisztérium. https://kormany.hu/ hirek/magyarorszag-folytatja-a-keleti-nyitas-politikajat
- 12) Zsuzsanna Végh. "Hungary's "Eastern Opening" policy toward Russia: ties that bind?".
- International Issues & Slovak Foreign Policy Affairs 01-02:47-65.

 13) Rosatom. "Cooperation with Hungary". https://rosatom-centraleurope.com/rosatom-in-country/history-of-cooperation/hu/
 14) Ibid.
- 15) Átlátsó (2021). "According to a new study, geological research on Paks-II NPP site underestimates earthquake risk". https://english.atlatszo.hu/2021/04/09/according-to-a-new-study-geological-research-on-paks-ii-npp-site-underestimates-earthquake-risk/
- 16) Átlátszó (2021). "There is a real hazard of an earthquake at Paks' Austrian geologist warns Hungary". https://english.atlats-zo.hu/2021/07/15/there-is-a-real-hazard-of-an-earthquake-at-paks-austrian-geologist-warns-hungary/
- 17) Chee Yun, F. (2022). "Austria loses court challenge to Hungarian nuclear plant state aid". Reuters. https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/austria-loses-court-challenge-hungarian-nuclear-plant-state-aid-2022-11-30/
- 18) Abnett, K. (2022). "EU rolls out plan to cut Russia gas dependency this year". Reuters. https://www.reuters.com/business/energy/eu-rolls-out-plan-cut-russia-gas-dependency-this-year-end-it-within-decade-2022-03-08/
- 19) Reuters (2023). "Hungary will veto EU sanctions on Russian nuclear energy, PM Orban says". https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/hungary-will-veto-eu-sanctions-russian-nuclear-energy-pm-orban-2023-01-27/
- 20) Spike, J. (2023). "Hungary forces new energy deals with

- Russia amid Ukraine war". APNews. https://apnews.com/article/hungary-makes-new-energy-agreement-russia-c069d83bc-748cb820c3958bbecf13f17
- 21) World Nuclear News (2023). "Hungary and Russia amend Paks II nuclear project agreement". World Nuclear News. https:// www.world-nuclear-news.org/Articles/Hungary-and-Russiaamend-Paks-2-nuclear-project-ag
- 22) Ibid.
- 23) Gosling, T. (2019). "Controversial 'Russian spy bank' set to break into Europe". Allazeera. https://www.aljazeera.com/economy/2019/9/2/controversial-russian-spy-bank-set-to-break-into-europe
- 24) Rácz, A. (2019). "A foot in the door? Russia's International Investment Bank moves to Hungary". European Council on Foreign Relations. https://ecfr.eu/article/commentary_a_foot_in_the_door_russias_international_investment_bank_moves_t/ 25) Apuzzo, M. and Novak, B. (2019). "Hungary Rolls Out Red Carpet for Obscure Russian Bank, Stoking Spy Fears". New York Times. https://www.nytimes.com/2019/03/18/world/europe/
- 26) Gosling, T. (2019). "Controversial 'Russian spy bank' set to break into Europe". AlJazeera. https://www.aljazeera.com/economy/2019/9/2/controversial-russian-spy-bank-set-to-break-into-europe."

hungary-russian-bank-spy-orban-putin.html

- 27) Reuters (2022). "EU's eastern countries to leave Soviet-era banks after Russian invasion". https://www.reuters.com/mar-kets/europe/eus-eastern-countries-leave-soviet-era-banks-after-russian-invasion-2022-03-02/
- 28) Jacobs, J. et al. (2023). "US Sanctions Russian-Controlled IIB Bank, Executives in Hungary". Bloomberg. https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2023-04-12/us-likely-to-sanction-individuals-in-eu-member-hungary
- 29) Reuters (2023). "Hungary to quit Russian International Investment Bank after U.S. sanctions". Reuters. https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/hungary-quit-russian-international-investment-bank-after-us-sanctions-report-2023-04-13/30) Brinză, A. (2020). "China and the Budapest-Belgrade Railway Saga". The Diplomat. https://thediplomat.com/2020/04/china-and-the-budapest-belgrade-railway-saga/31) Greillinger, G. (2023)., China's growing foothold in Hungary.
- 31) Greilinger, G. (2023)., China's growing foothold in Hungary The Diplomat. https://thediplomat.com/2023/02/chinas-growing-foothold-in-hungary/
- 32) Zgut-Przybylska, E. (2022). "Chinese Corrosive Capital in Hungary Preserves Orbán's Corrupt Clientelist Networks, Study Says". Global Influence Operations Report. https://www.global-influence-ops.com/chinese-corrosive-capital-in-hungary-preserves-orbans-corrupt-clientelist-networks-study-says/
 33) Global Times (2022). "What did Hungary do right when
- 33) Global Times (2022). "What did Hungary do right when it received the 'biggest ever investment in its history' from China?". Global Times editorial. https://www.globaltimes.cn/page/202208/1272975.shtml
- 34) Higgins, A. (2023). "A Hungarian Town Seethes Over a Giant Chinese Battery Plant". New York Times. https://www.nytimes.com/2023/03/15/world/europe/hungary-china-battery-plant. html
- 35) Balogh, E. (2020). "Fudan University Is Establishing A Campus In Budapest". Hungarian Spectrum. https://hungarianspectrum. org/2020/09/25/fudan-university-is-establishing-a-campus-in-budapest/
- 36) Trkanjec, Z. (2021). "Karácsony: Budapest won't back down, opposes Chinese university project". Euractiv. https://www.euractiv.com/section/politics/short_news/karacsony-budapestwont-back-down-opposes-chinese-university-project/ 37) Szabolcs, P. (2021). 'How Orbán's Eastern Opening brought Chinese spy games to Budapest'. Direkt36. https://www.direkt36. hu/en/kemjatszmakat-hozott-budapestre-orban-kinai-nyitasa/

38) Ibi

- 39) Taiwan News (2023). "Sweden shutters all China-sponsored Confucius Institutes". https://www.taiwannews.com.tw/en/news/3921563
- 40) Ågnes, B. and Kovács, Z. (2022). "Hungary to build Budapest campus of Chinese university with Chinese loan". Euractiv. htt-ps://www.euractiv.com/section/politics/news/hungary-to-build-budapest-campus-of-chinese-university-with-chinese-loan/41) Pányi, Sz. (2021). "Huge Chinese loan to cover the construction of Fudan University in Budapest". Direkt36. https://www.direkt36.hu/en/kinai-hitelbol-keszul-a-magyar-

- felsooktatas-oriasberuhazasa-a-kormany-mar-oda-is-igerte-egykinai-cegnek/
- 42) Zgut-Przybylska, E. (2022). "A Lucrative Relationship: Clientelist Corruption Underpins Orbán's China Policy", Mapinfluence. https://mapinfluence.eu/en/a-lucrative-relationship-clientelistcorruption-underpins-orbans-china-policy/
- 43) Greilinger, G. (2023). "China's growing foothold in Hungary". The Diplomat. https://thediplomat.com/2023/02/chinas-growing-foothold-in-hungary/
- 44) Ibid.
- 45) Euractiv with AFP (2018). "Erdogan gets warm welcome in Hungary". Euractiv. https://www.euractiv.com/section/global-europe/news/erdogan-gets-warm-welcome-in-hungary/
 46) Bayer, L. (2023). "Turkey, Hungary to approve Finland's NATO membership". Politico. https://www.politico.eu/article/turkey-approve-finland-nato-membership-sweden-edrogan/
 47) Panyi, Sz. (2023). "Favor To Russia Or Turkey? Why Orbán Is Still Blocking Sweden's Nato Membership". VSquare. https://vs-
- quare.org/favor-to-russia-or-turkey-why-orban-is-still-blocking-swedens-nato-membership/
 48) Payni, Sz. (2023). Twitter Post on Jul 23, 2022. https://twitter.com/panyiszabolcs/status/1550938363510890498
 49) Ritter, K, and Wilks, A. (2023). "Turkey's Erdogan says law-makers will take up ratification of Sweden's NATO membership in October." APNews. https://apnews.com/article/nato-turkey-sweden-erdogan-90c8dc9eca976cabebeaa5bfee4d1904
- sweden-erdogan-90c8dc9eca9/6cabebeeaa5bree4d1904 50) Euronews and AFP (2023). "Sweden's NATO bid: Hungary joins Turkey in lifting veto". https://www.euronews. com/2023/07/11/hungary-signals-it-is-ready-to-join-turkey-inapproving-swedens-bid-for-nato-membership
- 51) Haas, D. (2023). "What is Hungary doing in the Organisation of Turkic States?". Emerging Europe. https://emerging-europe.com/news/explainer-what-is-hungary-doing-in-the-organisation-of-turkic-states/
- 52) Organization of Turkic States (2023). https://www.turkicstates.org/en/turk-konseyi-hakkinda
- 53) Pető, A. (2022). "The Illiberal Memory Politics in Hungary". Journal of Genocide Research, 24:2, 241-249. DOI: 10.1080/14623528.2021.1968150
- 54) Nótin, T. (2023). "Már tudjuk, hogy mikor utazik Orbán Viktor Kínába". Index. https://index.hu/belfold/2023/03/10/orbanviktor-utazas-kina-gulyas-gergely-kormanyinfo/
- 55) Greilinger, G. (2023). "The end of a friendship? Orbán's opportunism on Russia may break the Polish-Hungarian axis in the EU". New Eastern Europe. https://neweasterneurope.eu/2023/05/15/the-end-of-a-friendship-orbans-opportunism-on-russia-may-break-the-polish-hungarian-axis-in-the-eu/56) Mészáros, T. (2021). "As Hungary lauds its castern Opening-policy, statistics fail to show benefits". Telex. https://telex.hu/english/2021/05/07/eastern-opening-viktor-orban-peter-szijjar-to-trade-investment-china-hungary-eu-dependence
- 58) Buchholz, K. (2020). "Which countries are EU contributors and beneficiaries". Statista. https://www.statista.com/ chart/18794/net-contributors-to-eu-budget/

59) Ibid.

57) Ibid.

60) Koenen, K. (2023). "Hungary on its own path". Geopolitical Intelligence Services AG. https://www.gisreportsonline.com/r/hungary-foreign-policy/.

© Austria Institut für Europaund Sicherheitspolitik, 2023

Alle Rechte vorbehalten. Nachdruck oder vergleichbare Verwendungen von Arbeiten des Austria Instituts für Europa- und Sicherheitspolitik (AIES) sind auch in Auszügen nur mit vorheriger Genehmigung gestattet. Die im AIES-Fokus veröffentlichten Beiträge geben ausschließlich die Meinung der jeweiligen Autor:innen wieder.

Dr. Langweg 3, 2410 Hainburg/Donau Tel. +43 (1) 3583080 E-Mail: office@aies.at Website: www.aies.at

Layout: Medienbüro Meyer